Rethinking Guardianship: Building a Case for Less Restrictive Alternatives  - A Statewide Interdisciplinary Workgroup 
Meeting Notes from July 21, 2016
Alamance Community College, Graham NC

The purpose of our project is to: 
· Create long-term changes in North Carolina’s guardianship system, 
· Promote less restrictive alternatives to guardianship, and 
· Create a process of Collective Impact for pilot projects.
Today’s meeting activities: 
1) Reported on progress made since May 19, 2016 through subcommittee work and within the Catawba County Pilot Project; 
2) Gained greater understanding of what other states are doing to promote the use of less restrictive alternatives and improve the guardianship process; 
3) Continued work with subcommittees on steps leading to 2016 desired outcomes; and,
4) Determined “next steps” to take before September 29, 2016
Welcome & Introductions
The meeting facilitator, Linda Kendall Fields welcomed the work group to the meeting and invited members to introduce themselves.
Common Agenda & Reports from the Three Subcommittees

After introductions, the group received updates on the following: 
1. Common Agenda – Linda KF read over the Common Agenda, approved during the May 19th meeting of the workgroup, to remind the group of the desired outcomes and focused activities of Year 2 (*provided as an attachment to these meeting notes).

2. Education, Awareness and Training – In the absence of subcommittee leader, Tamara Norris, Linda shared her report on the activities of this group since May 19th and showed the early stages of the website at http://ssw.unc.edu/rethinking/.  Here is a brief account of the subcommittee’s activities over the past two months:
· Subcommittee chose developing the RG Website as first priority
· At the last meeting, we decided on a website layout and chose the RG logo, and completed a workplan with assigned tasks
· Subcommittee members have been diligently contributing materials for the website, including:
· A welcome statement for the homepage
· An updated Workgroup member list
· Organized Dropbox resources by topic and converted to ADA compliant format
· Beginnings of a list of trainings and events
· Beginnings of identifying other websites to link to for resources
· A feedback survey for website users
· A 133-question FAQs document
· Photos and quotes
· Pilot project information
· Stories 
· The website developer has continued with creating the website structure and security measures
· Our next steps are to begin to upload all of this content and to finalize the design
· Our goal is to have the website functional and ready for publication by September

3. Data/Stories – The following update from the Data/Stories Committee was presented by Mary Anne Salmon:
· On June 6, Sarah Marsh and Mary Anne Salmon went to Catawba County to get a preliminary look at guardianship case files. Assistant Clerk, Terri Lawson, made available a list of the guardianship file numbers provided us a good place to work and gave us access to the files. Subsequently, Sarah and Mary Anne sent out copies of the forms seen in the files reviewed and lists of possible variables for the committee’s feedback
· On June 20, Sarah had her baby—Mason Michael Marsh
· A rough draft of the Access Database and data entry form has been created subject to final decisions about file review in Catawba
· Keith Greenarch was able to get us on the agenda for the SILC meeting on July 15 to solicit help getting stories from people being supported by SILs and their families. Steve Strom provided an excellent introduction to the project, and Mary Anne made the plea for stories and answered questions about Guardianship. (Keith planned to follow-up with a reminder to SILC members after our July 21 meeting.)

4. Legislation, Policy and Practice – Corye Dunn of NC Disability Rights shared a first draft of Guardianship Statute 35A proposed changes, based on the input of members of the Legislative Subcommittee and the work of the entire Rethinking Guardianship workgroup. *This summary is attached and includes ideas/edits offered by subcommittee members in the afternoon.  Please note that this draft is not for public distribution.

Rockingham County Clerk of Court, Mark Pegram also shared the results of a survey he conducted with the Clerks of Court, (33 responded) which among other things, indicated Clerks’ interest in eliminating separate accounts (when deemed appropriate) when spouses become guardians.  *A summary of this survey data is also attached with these meeting notes. 

Catawba Pilot Project Update
Tami Hefner, Catawba County DSS gave an update of the progress.  Here is a summary of her remarks:
· The kick-off for the Catawba event, “Rethinking Guardianship: Options for Independence” was held on Friday, June 17th
· Over 27 people attended including DSS, MCO/LME, Transitional Housing, attorneys, NAMI, The ARC, DAAS, Access Care, Clerk of Court, the hospital, Salvation Army, Christina Ministries, First in Families, Jordan Institute, Disability Rights of NC, Individual who spoke about his guardianship/restoration experience.
· Agenda included: 1) What is Guardianship; 2) State overview; 3) Guardianship in Catawba County; 4) Alternatives; 5) Three stories; 6) Why are you here?
· Next Steps:  Pick back up in August
· Gathering data – UNC Jordan Institute gathering data at Catawba Clerk’s office; state working on private guardianship data/approaches as well
· Will turn attention to Education/Best Practices and include individuals with I/DD and foster children transitioning into adulthood.  Will work with Clerk of Court, GALs, school system, individuals and families.  May partner with PACE education team and discuss alternatives such as advance directives and durable POAs (clarified that POAs do not have to include the term “durable” to be valid in NC).  
· Acknowledgement that this effort will undoubtedly include need for developing life skills (told story of individual transitioned to the community and requesting assistance to learn how to make a sandwich).  Will likely develop subcommittee because the education will be specific to the population.

Impromptu conversation with an individual currently under guardianship
During the lunch break, members of the workgroup met an individual in the hallway who had followed the “Rethinking Guardianship” signs to the meeting location.  He is a young man, currently under guardianship, who was seeking advice and direction as well as expressing a desire to help others in his situation.  He shared his story with the group for about 20 minutes and communicated several of the themes identified in the workgroup’s time together.  Linda KF made arrangements to meet with him in the near future for a full guardianship interview and Corye Dunn met with him briefly in the hallway to assist him with next steps.


WINGs States:  A conversation with the WINGS headquarters at the ABA & what Minnesota, Missouri and Washington D.C. have to teach us
Linda shared a summary of conversations held with key WINGS (Working Interdisciplinary Network of Guardianship Stakeholders) states as well as the national WINGS coordinator at the American Bar Association, Erica Wood.  Linda highlighted strategies and approaches that may assist the NC project and noted that Erica Wood had declared NC a WINGS state.  She was tremendously interested in our data collection efforts, particularly what had been collected on restoration. * A summary of these WINGS discussions is included with the meeting notes.

Guardianship Training: Using examples from Missouri and Minnesota to create our own curriculum
In the interest of time, Linda asked for volunteers to assist in fleshing out a guardianship curriculum outline, particularly for private guardians, before the September 29th meeting.  The group later agreed to meet in Wake County on August 30th.  The individuals that volunteered include:  Wanda Burney, Damie Jackson-Diop, Nicole Brinkley and Angela Lassiter.

Subcommittee Work and Next Steps

Work group members joined one of three subcommittees to work on the steps identified in the Common Agenda for 2016.  The following captures the work of the three subcommittees (i.e., Legislation/Policy/Practice; Education/Awareness/Training; and, Data and Stories – New information)

Legislation/Policy/Practice Subcommittee Notes 
The Legislation group discussed the draft of recommended statute changes presented by Corye Dunn earlier in the day.  Nancy Warren of DAAS, who facilitated the subcommittee reported, “Everyone in the group reacted positively to the proposal. Most of the conversation centered around Scope and Duration and GALs.”
Here are other notes from the Legislation Subcommittee, as reported by Nancy.  Also, many of the comments from this discussion have been included in Corye Dunn’s summary, attached with these meeting notes:
· Opportunity to “gut check” information that turned “problems” into potential solutions – taking values and notes and putting into ideas
· General group reaction to ideas
· Good starting point – 2 thumbs up – no questions right now
· Add language about restoration
· Corye will facilitate follow-up meeting via conference call - Gotomeeting set for August 18th from 10:00 – 12:00pm – will identify specifics, email contacts for all members of the subcommittee, Natalie Miller…, will send electronic version of her recommendations summary to all members.
· Specific items of discussion
· GALs (#3) – valued; not representing respondents’ interest;
· Role of court investigator; GAL and court visitors?
· Respondent not present – is this Tx?
· Two hardest pieces:  1) duration and scope; 2) GAL 
· Duration and Scope:
· Tracking – how to?  new system?
· Estates – required 6/12 months?  No internal tracking now; years down the road to implementation; built into orgs – IT changes
· DC WINGS process which “tracks” guardianships?
· 4.a. is underpinning and requires a different response to the need for on-going guardian
· 1 year review is critical – restoration at review hearing?
· Guardianship does not equal services
· Respondent can petition but doesn’t have “burden of proof” for restoration
· In theory, in favor of “graduated” return for review
· Guardians required to report
· Use of limited guardianship (i.e., specific areas of decision-making)
· Housing
· Finances
· Healthcare
· Education
· Employment
· Sex and relationships
Education/Awareness Subcommittee Notes 
During this portion of the meeting, the Education/Awareness/Training Subcommittee reviewed,
1. Website Development Work Plan tasks (what has been worked on since last meeting – highlighted tasks)
2. Current website additions on laptop or phone or screen (http://ssw.unc.edu/rethinking/) – It’s still under development!!
3. Pictures and quotes and make selections (3-4 pictures and quotes) for revolving slider (do quotes need to correspond to picture?)
4. FAQs to decide how to organize/index questions to facilitate searching 

Here is a summary of what was discussed:
1. Welcome Letter on the Homepage
a. Cheryl wanted to make the letter sound more open and less limiting for those who came to visit the website
i. 2nd draft is the updated version 
ii. Subcommittee agreed that the letter should be expanded to state: “those who may need support in decision-making” rather than: “those seeking guardianship”
iii. The addition of the word “consistent” somewhere in the welcome letter was also discussed

2. Website is in need of a glossary for important words & acronyms

3. Website needs to have navigation for a young person or a family

4. Slider with pictures and quotes
a. Should slider be pictures of people from stories? (with a short quote or a few keywords from the story displayed with it)
b. Slider needs to be smaller in size than the picture that is currently posted
c. If we supplement pictures…
i. Chose two of the printed pictures (two ladies & holding hands)
ii. Need a picture of a young child
d. Quotes need to be very short: few keywords or a sentence
e. Linda asked members to send any more pictures & quotes
i. Look for pictures & quotes that denote the kind of decisions that need to be made: housing, health care, & finances

5. Resources
a. Deborah Woolard volunteered to check through all the resources that had been recently added to the website for any broken links
b. Resources relate to “us” rather than the people that would need to navigate the page
i. Cheryl is going to rethink resources with Sunni
c. Titles should be listed to be clicked on to get to those resources (create buttons)

6. Subcommittee wondered what happened to the flipchart with the website layout?

7. Subcommittee does not like the picture that is currently on the website under “Our Mission”

8. FAQs Document
It was agreed that we want to direct the reader to alternatives
· First 32 questions are the alternatives
· Concern by some members of breaking the questions into categories 
· People will only read the category they are interested in
How/Where on the website should the quotes from FAQs Document go?
Considerably old quotes – however old quotes demonstrate how long this has been going on
Creating a “Stop!” after first 32 questions to try and motivate people to read the alternatives
“Rethinking Guardianship? Stop! Please read before moving on..”
Create a tab at the top that says “Alternatives”
Sidebar is less likely to be noticed for FAQs
FAQs still need to be examined for accuracy
Everyone should send remarks about FAQs Document to Tamara & Linda

9. Guardianship and alternatives needs to be described somewhere – many people may not understand
· Do not want the word “guardianship” to be viewed as “ugly” or “negative”
· Some situations need guardianship – do not want to ignore these people
Message needs to be: “Don’t jump to full guardianship, first examine the alternatives” 
People need to know who they can call after reading the information on the website

10. Training and Events
a. Calendar vs. List of Events
i. Could be listed by month or by season
ii. Trainings & events need to be easy to understand & accessible 
· Ex. if there is nothing for a particular month it needs to be listed: “no current events.”

Data and Stories Subcommittee Notes
Mary Anne Salmon made a plea, during her update on the activities of the data/stories committee, for self-advocates, families, and professionals to come forward with their own stories as well as helping us recruit others. Several people provided contacts for stories including an unexpected visitor to the meeting who was, himself, a person under guardianship
The bulk of the committee time was spent in reviewing what data would be collected, and refining the answer categories. The most important discovery, by committee member Steve Strom was that we had accidentally excluded information on restoration of rights. The committee had always planned to capture such information and Mary Anne and Sarah had asked whether or not Catawba County kept restoration information in the original case file. However, probably because none of the files they reviewed contained restoration information, they did not get relevant variables on the list. [Note: according to published AOC data, there were only 8 restoration actions in Catawba County in SFY 2012-13, 2013-14, and 2014-15 combined.]
Committee member Dean Hollandsworth, New Hanover County DSS attorney told us that, to the best of his knowledge, there was no standard form for filing a petition for restoration. 
Next steps:
· Story collection will continue with new leads
· Mary Anne will contact Catawba County Clerk of Superior Court, Kim Sigmon, with questions about restoration information in the files. [initial email was sent 7-27-16]
· Access database will be modified according to decisions made by the committee, restoration information will be added, and some technical glitches identified before the meeting will be repaired
· Once the database is fully functional, a time will be set with Catawba County Clerk and Assistant Clerk for record review.
Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned until Thursday, September 29, 2016 and will be held at Alamance Community College Annex at 1304 Plaza Drive in Burlington.
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